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TEA-21 Conferees Run Out of Time; Congress Passes Extension Bill

The House and Senate today passed a measure (H.R. 3104) to extend the authorization for federal surface transportation programs through July 19, 2005.  This extension – the eighth stopgap measure passed by Congress since TEA-21 expired in September 2003 – is expected to be signed into law by President Bush by midnight tonight, when the current short-term extension expires.

Agreement on an overall framework for a reauthorization bill continues to elude TEA-21 conferees.  This latest extension will give transportation leaders in Congress only one week to finalize a package, since Congress is in recess next week and will not reconvene until July 12.  

House Clears Transportation Appropriations Bill

After several days of floor debate, the House today passed a massive spending bill for the Departments of Transportation, Treasury and Housing and Urban Development.  

In a surprising development, pro-Amtrak supporters prevailed on an effort to increase funding for Amtrak by $626 million, from $550 million in the bill as passed by the Appropriations Committee to nearly $1.2 billion.   This marked the first time in recent years that the House voted to boost Amtrak funding beyond the committee’s recommendation.   The amendment, which was offered by Reps. Steven LaTourette (R-OH) and Jim Oberstar (D-MN), offsets the increased funding for Amtrak by reducing other accounts, primarily in administrative, personnel and R&D program areas.  

In addition to the controversy over Amtrak, a jurisdictional dispute between appropriators and authorizers occurred during floor debate.  Members of the authorizing committee raised procedural points of order on certain portions of the bill that were perceived as encroaching on the authorizers’ jurisdiction.  As a result of these procedural moves, the entire highway and transit sections of the bill were stripped from the bill.  However, those sections are expected to be added back to the bill in conference, similar to what occurred last year.  

It should be noted that the bill as passed by the House does not include any transit or highway earmarks.  Members intend to add project earmarks during the conference committee process, which will occur this fall.
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